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Annual General Meeting of EnhanceAble Minutes
Geneva Road Centre, 13 Geneva Road, Kingston upon Thames, Surrey, KT1 2TW
Friday 16th November 2018
11am until 4pm

11am-12.15pm
Disco

12.15pm-1.30pm 



Buffet style lunch

1.30pm



Staff Chant

1.40pm
Guest speaker

Sir Stuart Etherington
Sir Stuart opened his talk by explaining that he would touch on a few of the issues currently facing the charity sector and the issues coming up. 

Whats been happening in the charity sector? About ten years ago the sector was expanding a great deal, a lot of money was being pumped into the sector. Services were expanding rapidly, lots of people were being employed. What happened along the way? We got a lot of public money, EnhanceAble (EA) expanded. Then of course we went through some bad times, the government re-trenched, they didn’t have enough money to spend and as such lots of charities suffered a great deal as the money was switched off. A lot of contracts were cancelled a lot of organisations were in serious trouble. For a while things didn’t look good for EA or our sector in general. Services were reducing significantly and we faced a series of difficulties. Conversations about pay, fundraising (lots of scandals about people being harassed for money) as a result we had to review the way fundraising was done. As a result a new fundraising regulator was established around 2015.  The latest set of scandals that affects vulnerable adults are safeguarding – two cases, Oxfam and Save the Children, public cases about safeguarding. This means increased focus on safeguarding and ethical behaviour in charities. As such NCVO has created a code of ethics which places beneficiaries in the centre. The elements of the code? 1. Integrity - upholding the highest standards within the organisation. 2. Openness – culture of openness so everyone who comes into contact with the charity can see and understand how the charity works, we must all be transparent. 3. The right to be safe- crucial for all charities. Everyone must be treated with dignity and feel they are in safe and supported environment. The code is not a set of rules but principals that cause us to pause and create good ethical judgements within the organisation. This will help compliment EnhanceAble.
In summary the difficulties the sector have faced have sometimes been of our own making e.g. how we fundraise, the way some charities determine their salaries and the very important issues around safeguarding. These often didn’t come from UK charities but outside where complexities are even greater as different laws apply and laws have collapsed. 

At the moment we have strained relationships with the government as it is very focused on Brexit at the moment and our influence on the policies we are interested in is much less. One day this will end and we hope to be engaged with government again. We need to think about the things we want to say to government in the next 18 months, what do local communities want, what do vulnerable people want? 

The past has been up and down – money injected then taken away, scandals that we have had to deal with but my own view is that things can only get better in the sense that our relationships with each other (Charites) are stronger, abilities to learn from one another stronger, abilities to engage with one another and the public are enhanced. It is clearly the case that the voluntary sector will increase as demand for services will increase. We have to be very professional. Peoples’ needs are going to grow, the state’s abilities to meet those needs may not grow at the same rate so charities are needed. We engage people, in helping to run the services, in being able to drive the direction of services, to engage with staff to help shape the services to make them relevant. 
A word about the role of trustees. Trustees have never been more important as they have growing responsibilities to a range of different regulatory bodies. There are over 1 million trustees in the UK. They run the organisations for no reward other than that of the service users. We underestimate the value of the people who come forward to volunteer their services in this way. Hopefully the regulatory regime won’t become too much for these people and they decide they don’t want to do it anymore.  The regulators are really unclear on serious incidents which makes life really hard. The bottom line is that if millions of people don’t come forward to volunteer then we will collapse. 

There was a film made in California regarding what would happen if all the Mexicans went home. What would happen if the volunteers never came? 20 million people volunteer in the UK. 160 000 organisations in the UK are run by volunteers. People do this for no reward other than seeing the services flourish. We would lose this at our peril. We would be less of a society if these people were not engaged. 

I know it is tough and things may not get easier in the next few years but what we do at EA is so valuable to society and so valuable to our beneficiaries. Please keep it up. 
2pm

Tea and Scones
2.30pm – 3.30pm 
Formal AGM Agenda
1. Welcome

The Chair opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance, particularly those whom had not been before. He noted that today’s AGM had taken a different approach and this meeting was the formal part of the day. 


The Chair noted that EnhanceAble (EA) had no new trustees but a number of new staff members

2. Apologies
i. Brian Garcia
3. Minutes of last AGM
The Chair asked if anyone had any comments or questions about last years’ minutes. 
As no one did the minutes were proposed by Jim Costello and seconded by Justine Flood.
A vote was then held to approve the minutes by a majority

4. Matters Arising
n/a

5. CEO Report
The CEO noted that she was going to talk about the future and going forward. The thing she likes best about working for EA is she works for a board of trustees who understand that the organisation needs to develop and evolve and change. The managers are not just ‘ok’ but eager to participate in those developments. Our biggest development in the coming year is the purchase of a new respite home to move the respite service Space to. This is about 3.5 miles from Geneva Road, we completed on the sale a few weeks ago and we have builders going in and we will start giving tours to people. We think Space is a really important service to parents and service users, this is why the charity has invested such a large amount of money. 

Recruitment is a job that Hannah Brice is doing all the time. Hannah uses job sites and agencies, incentives for staff to introduce friends, but ongoing we are finding it very very difficult to recruit staff. We already pay more than most other organisations in Kingston but it is still very hard, this hardship is also felt in many other organisations. If you know people who would like to join please put them in touch with Hannah. 

NXGeneration is a new group that started this year, it is on a Friday between 7.30pm and 9.30pm run by Eleni at Geneva Road. Most attendees are between 18 and 35 but it is open to older people. It is a club, they do cooking, have talks, play snooker, chat, play music etc. and it is pay on the door. It doesn’t have any funding at the moment and new members are warmly warmly welcomed. 
In 2018 we started using professional fundraisers for the first time. Money is much much tighter for us now. The councils have less and less money but we are having to pay staff more to keep them. Petrol is more expensive, utilities are more expensive and we are now paying professional fundraisers to apply for grants for us. This is an expensive gamble for us but we are hoping to raise more funds this way as I believe that our core funding is not going to be enough. We raise money through the charity shops and they work incredibly hard but people that once would have donated expensive goods are now selling them on Ebay etc. and people have less money to spend. As such the shops are not able to raise the sort of money they were once able to, but of course they are still very important to us.

Julie explained that she was really excited about the year moving forward, as ever the only way we manage to provide a good service is thanks to our staff. The support workers, the drivers the cooks, everyone keeps us running. They are the people that turn up everyday. How they do their jobs determines how well the charity runs.
Julie then noted that she has been at EnhanceAble for 18 years and it continues to be an absolute honour to be part of this charity and she considers herself extremely lucky to have such a wonderful job. 

6. Chair and Trustees’ Report

The trustee report was made available with the accounts so was not read out. 
The Chair proceeded to thank Julie and everyone across all areas of EA, including the trustees, for their continuing efforts and commitment to providing the services EA provides at the quality EA aspire to, on behalf of himself and the trustees. The trustees have been asked to give more of their time over the last few years and have never failed. This of course includes all the volunteers who give their time and expertise for free.

The Chair noted that EA have faced multiple challenges during the past year but that we have continued to invest in EnhanceAble, both in buildings but more importantly in EA’s staff and services; something that would be continued. 
The Chair explained that he spoke last year (and for many years before) about the financial pressure EA faces. These pressures have not gone away, if anything they are more pressing. It sometimes feels that as an organisation we are having to ‘paddle our own canoe’ despite pressures coming from external forces. However it is fair to say that under the stewardship of Mike we have managed to maintain strong finances which have made us able to face the challenges over the next few years. 

Last year the Chair said EA were developing plans to diversify income, relying less on funders and raising money from other sources. This continues to be a part of our strategy and is just starting to bear some fruit – hopefully more on this next year.

Finally The Chair gave a big thank you to all EA service users and their supporters, for their patience and continuing support.
7. Treasurer’s Report
Last year’s income increased by 8.8% compared with the 10% increase the previous year. The total income for the group was £2 million pounds. EnhanceAble is now twice the size it was when Mike joined ten years ago. The overall result was a surplus of £43,000. The previous year was a deficit of £54,000. EnhanceAble is a not for profit organisation. As a charity some years you will make a surplus and some years a deficit, it all balances out. The group remains in excellent financial health, at the end of the last financial year we ended up with total reserves of £1.3million. Without those reserves it is extremely unlikely that we would have been able to finance the launch of the new services in this decade; Croft, Living, Space. Our reserves have also help keep us safe in difficult times, particularly through the recession 10 years ago. They have enabled us to upgrade old equipment and maintain the environment at Geneva Road. 
The good thing about the house purchase is that without this we would not be able to continue providing the respite service beyond March 2019. This purchase secures the provision of this service. The financial implications – we have invested about £350,000 of reserves and taken out a mortgage to enable us to buy the property which has cost about £750,000. 

This means if you take mortgage repayments plus interest this will be about £20,000 less a year than we are currently paying for the current house. 

8. Appointment of Auditors
Our accounts are on the website and are also filed at Companies house and with the Charity Commission. The accounts are audited by Haynes Watts who are based in Esher and we need to formally re-elect them for the coming year. Mike Kemsley proposed to re-elect, seconded by Jim Costello & Jill Gray. Majority in favour. 
9. Approval of Report and Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2018
Approved
10. Election of Officers and Executive members

It was noted that there was one trustee due for re-election – Nick Ainley. Nick was proposed by Gael MacIver & Kai Rollinson and seconded by Jill Gray. Majority vote carried. 
For the position of Chair there was only one candidate, Nick Ainley. Nick was proposed by Byron Turner and seconded by Mike Kemsley. Majority vote carried. 
For the position of Treasurer/Secretary there was only one candidate, Mike Kemsley, proposed by Nick Ainley and seconded by George Taylor. Majority vote carried.
11. AOB (please notify Chair prior to the meeting)
n/a

Refreshments 
3.30pm and on

‘Meet the trustees’ drinks & snacks reception
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